[image: image1.jpg]=
e
mm:m
o
bl
aQ
™
=
P
o
L
aQ
-




BY EMAIL

Ian Rae





Your ref: AHSPD/DEV025

PO Box 2

Town Hall

High Road

Ilford

Essex

1G1 1DD







15 October 2007

Dear Mr Rae

REDBRIDGE: DRAFT AFFORDABLE HOUSING SUPPLEMENTARY PLANNING DOCUMENT

Thank you for consulting the Home Builders Federation at the Issues and Options stage of the development of your council’s Draft Affordable Housing SPD. 

My first observation is that this has been marked as an ‘Issues and Options’ phase consultation. I trust that both the HBF and the public will have a further opportunity to comment on the development of this draft of this SPD before its final adoption? Please confirm this is so. 

On the whole, the draft document represents a more realistic approach to delivering affordable housing in the borough than similar documents viewed recently. We welcome in particular the acknowledgement on page 3 of the draft document that the ability to deliver affordable housing is constrained by land acquisition and development costs. However, we are concerned about what might appear to be an attempt to reduce the affordable housing site size threshold from 15 to 10 units through this SPD, in advance of any decision on this matter by the Examination in Public of the Alterations to the London Plan (where this may well become a London-wide policy).  I have provided detailed comments on this on page 3. Under the circumstances we feel this draft SPD should be withdrawn. I need not remind you that any alteration to the national indicative minimum site size threshold is a matter, which should be addressed within the statutory Development Plan Document process (see PPS3, para. 29) and not via non-statutory Supplementary Planning Guidance (see PPS12, para. 2.44). 

Current Affordable Housing Position in Redbridge

We note that Redbridge has conducted a Housing Needs & Requirements Study and the results from this have informed its assessment of housing need across the borough until 2012. Not having seen this study, it is difficult to comment on the brief, but the HBF would be concerned if this study had focused only upon assessing the needs of existing residents, rather than investigating market signals that would provide an indication of the number of new homes needed to accommodate future residents too. In this sense we feel that a Housing Needs Survey is no substitute for a proper Strategic Housing Market Needs Assessment. I would welcome details on the scope of Redbridge’s Housing Needs & Requirements study and would be grateful if you could send me a copy. 

Even so, the HBF is surprised to read that Redbridge has chosen to ignore the evidence from its own research. Despite there being demand for 4,995 affordable homes in the borough over the next 5 years, it plans only to provide 4525 new homes of all tenures by 2012. It would appear that the council is effectively ignoring its own evidence and intends to deliver only the minimum number of new homes required by its 5 year housing monitoring target (4525 new homes by 2012, or 905 homes per annum: the target contained within the 2006 Alterations to the London Plan). 

We would remind you that these are minimum targets to be exceeded wherever possible. As Policy 3A.2 of the 2006 Alterations to the London Plan states in relation to the table 3A.1 which lists the individual housing targets for each London borough:

“Development plan documents should seek to exceed the figures in Table 3A.1” 

If the council’s own evidence demonstrates a need for affordable housing exceeding its total planned provision for housing across all tenures, it should explore options to increase housing delivery across Redbridge. It should not ignore the problem. A reading of page 3 of this document suggests this is precisely what the borough is intending to do. If this is the case then it is contrary to the objectives of the Mayor’s 2004 London Plan. 

If Redbridge ignores its own research and market signals it will only worsen affordability in the borough, increasing waiting lists for social rented housing and place more people in temporary accommodation. As your draft document acknowledges, housing affordability is an acute issue in Redbridge. This demands a substantial increase in housing supply as a long-term solution to poor affordability. Achieving this objective should be the primary goal of local planning authorities working alongside housebuilders and other public sector partners. 

Ratio of ‘affordable housing’ to market housing

The draft SPD correctly acknowledges that ‘affordable housing relies on the continued supply of market housing to support it financially’. The delivery of affordable housing very often depends on realistic expectations regarding the ability of the developer to absorb Section 106 Affordable Housing, as well as many other contributions. Increasing the proportion of affordable units on a site can be counter-productive, rendering sites unviable for residential development by reducing land values (and ultimately profit margins) on some sites to a level unacceptable to land owners. 

Furthermore, seeking to maximise the number of affordable homes on a development site amounts to a form of rationing. Increasing percentages of affordable homes does nothing to boost the overall volume of housing production in London (and London Plan targets already are lower than household forecasts). Because no additional dwellings are built under such agreements, affordable housing quotas reduce further an already inadequate market supply, and this effectively discriminates against those on low-to-average incomes who are ineligible for social housing. In the interests of social equity it is therefore essential that we remain focused upon increasing overall housing supply, rather than becoming too preoccupied with affordable housing allocations.   

Therefore, among the options listed on page 5, we would support option 1: no specific target. A too rigid approach could prove counter-productive, securing less affordable housing than may otherwise have been the case if a more flexible approach had been followed. 

We believe that affordable housing percentages should be negotiated on a site-by-site basis. Achieving 40% affordable homes on a scheme of 1,000 houses will provide much more affordable housing than 40% on a scheme of 500. The council must not lose sight of this simple fact when suggesting a uniform affordable housing target across the borough. 

Thresholds to trigger affordable housing provision

The housebuilding industry is working within the national indicative minimum site size threshold as set out in PPS3 where negotiations over affordable housing contributions will be triggered on sites of 15 units or more or sites of 0.5 hectare in size. We are consequently most concerned by any attempt to depart from this indicative guide. We would not support reducing this threshold to 10 units, nor would we support negotiations on a site-by-site basis. Our Members need some certainty if they are going to deliver the number of homes London requires by 2016. More importantly, we would dispute whether an SPD is the proper channel to introduce this variation to the national indicative minimum.

If Redbridge is minded to set a lower minimum threshold then I must remind you that this must be effected through the Development Plan Document process – a process which is subject to proper independent testing and public scrutiny –  not through Supplementary Planning Documents. Paragraph 29 of PPS3 is clear that a Local Planning Authority must set out in its Development Plan Document any variation to the standard minimum threshold so this can be properly tested in public. Furthermore, paragraph 2.44 of PPS12 states that:

“policies which should be included in a development plan document and subjected to proper independent scrutiny in accordance with the statutory procedures should not be set out in supplementary planning documents.”

To reiterate what I said at the beginning of this letter, we feel that any change of the affordable housing threshold from 15 to 10 dwellings constitutes in an inappropriate use of the SPD. Under the circumstances we feel that this SPD should be withdrawn and for this matter to be pursued through the DPD process. 

We also think it may be a little premature to attempt to alter the site size threshold before the outcome of the Alterations to the London Plan Examination in Public when the panel will make recommendations one way or another on a possible London-wide 10 dwellings site size threshold. 

At a more technical level, Redbridge must also have regard for the costs of bringing land to the market, including the implications of competing land uses. I draw your attention again to Paragraph 29 of PPS3 which says that if an LPA is minded to set a lower minimum threshold it will need to “undertake an informed assessment of the economic viability of any thresholds and proportions of affordable housing proposed, including their likely impact upon overall levels of housing delivery”. 

Finally, Redbridge should be realistic about the level of public subsidy, which might be available to support affordable housing on small and scattered sites. The GLA’s Housing Investment Panel may not regard small sites as viable economic investments, preferring to achieve greater economies of scale by concentrating funding on much larger volume schemes where it is possible to optimise environmental design and achieve higher levels of the Code for Sustainable Homes (see p.158 of the Mayor’s Draft Housing Strategy which explains how ‘green’ residential schemes will be prioritised for funding). Subsidising, managing and maintaining a portfolio of socially rented and intermediate housing across a number of small and scattered sites could prove challenging both logistically and financially. 

Within the affordable housing provision what size and types of homes should be provided?

We are of course aware of the Mayor’s proposal in his Draft Housing Strategy to increase the number of three and four bedroom homes from 35% to 42% of overall supply in the social rented sector, and from 4% to 16% in the intermediate market. These figures are based on research conducted by the Greater London Authority (The evidence base for the Mayor’s Draft Housing Strategy, 2007) which demonstrates a need for more family sized housing in London to counteract the trend in recent years of building one and two bed flats. 

While we would not dispute these findings, we would urge caution. Increased funding from the Housing Corporation will help to support some of the proposed increase in the provision of larger sized dwellings, but very often the cost of providing these bigger homes will have to be met by the house builder. Given the high cost of land in London, this will affect the viability of many developments. It is essential, therefore, that the Council exercises flexibility, particularly where there is reduced availability of public subsidy, or no subsidy at all. A flexible approach will ensure that housing can still be delivered, and not hindered, thereby at least fulfilling the Government and Mayor’s wider objective of increasing overall housing supply. 

We would therefore favour option 11 and not make explicit reference to house size and type. We would prefer for this to be determined largely by market forces, but referring to the Mayor’s existing targets for affordable housing types and sizes where public subsidy is available. 

Should affordable housing always be provided on-site or are there circumstances where a better affordable housing solution can be provided off-site or by in lieu payment?

The HBF would support option 13: expect affordable housing provision to be provided on-site, but recognise that off-site provision or cash in lieu payments may be acceptable within a site specific context. 

Should the Affordable Housing SPD identify any specific design requirements for affordable homes?

While the HBF is not opposed to ‘pepper potting’ it also recognises that for some Social Registered Landlords this could pose management problems. Views on this, however, are changing and many now support the principle to encourage the creation of mixed, sustainable communities. 

Design issues have always been more problematic for developers. While the industry is working towards integrating the Code for Sustainable Homes, Lifetime Homes and Building for Life criteria in their standard building practices, this is a gradual process, and we would be concerned if overly prescriptive and locally defined design standards obstructed housing delivery.

In view of this, we would prefer the adoption of option 15 subject to the following caveat (in italics): “where possible affordable housing will be required to be integrated into and ‘pepper potted’ throughout the development, with similar built form and appearance as the rest of the development scheme.”

I hope you have found these observations useful and I hope that they will be reflected in the later revisions to this draft SPD. I look forward to being consulted once again at the next stage in the development of this important document.

Yours sincerely
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James Stevens

Regional Planner for London
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